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Wow!!!  What a great year the Siamese breed has had!!   Two cats in the national awards, seventeen DMs, and many, many grands!!  Wow!!   

The Siamese Breed Council breakfast was a success, and it couldn’t have failed, with the quality of the cats that we were privileged to award this year.  Our top Siamese, GC NW, BW, Kaleiope Elienai of Shera Len, was also 14th best cat in the country.  He is a lovely sealpoint male, with outstanding boning and refinement, who held both his type and his temperament throughout the long show season.  “El” is bred and owned by Betsy Arnold and Sharon Gartley.  The 15th best cat nationally and our 2nd best Siamese, is an elegant chocolate point female, with an outgoing and playful personality, bred and owned by Sheryl Polikoff, GC, NW Maiyah The Best Is Yet To Come.  
Best Siamese Kitten this year went to RW Ayuthaya Amoroso of Thaifong, a chocolate point male who came along at the end of the show season and really bowled over the judges with his tight coat, stunning color and beautiful head.  This complete package is bred by newcomer Susan Perkins and owned by Susan and Virginia Wheeldon.  The Best Premier this year was GP RW Toshi-Kun Kawai, a bluepoint male bred and owned by Dan and Linda Bridges.  While I never saw Kawai, I understand that Dan was asked quite often “Why have you neutered this boy!?!”, a compliment to the outstanding quality of this cat.

In addition to our outstanding group of top ten winners, Siamese breeders contributed seventeen DMs and 134 grands to CFA’s database this year.  Especially notable is the achievement of Dianne and Bruce Alexy.   Under the cattery names “Alexy” and “Jim-An-Di” Dianne and her husband produced 17 grands, the 3rd best Siamese (GC RW Jim-An-Di Dominique of Alexy) and two DMs.  I don’t think that accomplishment has ever been matched by another Siamese cattery, and I want to say congratulations to the Alexys, on a very special year!!

Our Lifetime Achievement Award was given to a very special person this year – Betty White.  Betty’s dedication to our breed is well known.  She has been producing award-winning Siamese for over thirty years, but her contributions to the breed only begin there.  We all have enjoyed Betty’s wonderful articles extolling the joy of the Siamese cat, and these articles have helped to spread the word among not only the Cat Fancy but also those who fancy cats.  Betty’s hard work on the CFA Board helped preserve our breed when it was under very strong attack and she continues to work on behalf of the Siamese breed as a Board member of the Winn Foundation.  The entire extent of Betty’s breeding program and other work is available on the Website.  

This was the first LAA that was decided using the new guidelines.  It was a very successful first year.  Nominations were submitted for several very qualified individuals, and the committee had to work to come up with a winner.  I hope that you will all be thinking about this award for next year, and if you are interested in submitting a nomination begin to prepare it now.  The submission for this year’s award winner was very complete and can be used as a guide.

And finally I would like to mention a very special award that was given out this year.  Ann Arnold received a special tribute for her 50 years of breeding of Siamese cats.  Ann contributed not only to the breed but to our breeders as well, giving us one of our best known breeders, her daughter Betsy.  It was an honor to be able to present her with a clock in recognition of her continued support of this wonderful breed.

The awards booklet will be posted on the Website for all those who were unable to attend the Breakfast.  And for those of you who would like a copy of the booklet, extras are available for $5.00.  Contact Mary Kolencik for a copy.

There were several issues discussed during a short business meeting.  One is a general proposal to start an unaffiliated website promoting the Siamese breed in only four colors,  impressing people with the qualities of the Siamese cat, and also debunking the myth of the “traditional” Siamese.  Currently we do not engage in any promotional activities outside of the parameters of CFA.  A website such as this will help us to shore up public opinion, and promote our cat as a breed, not just as a color.  The site would be advertised in Cat Fancy and perhaps other magazines and all costs relating to this site would be paid for by subscription.  As soon as there is  more to report on this endeavor I will let the Breed Council know.

Betty White also gave a brief summary of the efforts to collect money for the Breast Cancer Research project.  She has a lot of donated items, but still needs more before beginning the auction.  Check your closets and attics for things of value that you may be able to give to this auction.  We will need to raise 10,000 dollars in order for the Winn Foundation to match our money.  Currently we have about $1500 in cash.  We will also need to present a proposal for a project  that the Foundation would be interested in working on.  If anyone has experience in writing research proposals please contact me.

Mary Kolencik gave a brief summary of the 2002 awards.  The sponsorship idea for the awards was well received, and we were able to sponsor every award, as well as add to the general fund.  We still came out a little short of covering all awards so are thinking of ways to reduce cost.  Mary will be sending out a survey this fall and will be asking for your ideas to help improve the awards next year.  Several people expressed an interest in having new awards made for their winners and DMs from previous years. We will try to do this as a fund-raiser, charging the cost of the award, shipping, and a small fee. Details will accompany the awards survey this fall.

I want to thank everyone who sponsored a cat and helped us make the awards possible this year.  And I also want to thank those who contributed, even though we ran out of cats to sponsor.  Those people are :  Lucinda Lee, Betty White, Lonnie and Gloria Hoover, Barbara Kuhlins, Dr. Richard Sambol and Doris Temp.  Thanks for making this a great year!!

After a short discussion on our email list, a committee was put together to formalize rules and policy for the siamese_bc email list.  When the committee completed its work the list of rules will be emailed to all current members of the list, and also posted on the list’s homepage at yahoogroups.com

Last but not least, I want to welcome our newest Siamese breeder to win a Board seat, Debbie Kusy.  Debbie is the new North Atlantic Regional Director.  And I would like to congratulate Pam Delabar on her win of the Vice Presidency.  I hope that we will now have two strong advocates for our breed on the Board.  We need them.  We have some unknown new Board members in Jean Grimm and Betty Haydon, and until we are able to see the outcome of a vote important to us, we will not truly know how protected the future of our cats is.

Prior to the presentation of the awards, I introduced a proposal for a change in the standard.  The idea of introducing this at the Breakfast was to gather ideas on this proposal and to let the people that were able to attend express their opinions, both pro and con, on a standard change.  This was successful, and the discussion carried on after the Breakfast on the email list.  I am presenting this proposal to the entire BC at this time, for a vote on whether or not we have this on our ballot this fall.  I will need to have your replies by August 15th, in order to prepare a ballot if the BC wishes to vote on this proposal.

I think that it is appropriate to begin the discussion of the proposed standard change with the history of how it came about.  The summer before she died, Jeanne Singer called me to continue a discussion that we had been having on the development of our written standard, and during the conversation she stated that she had always regretted the way the points were distributed between color and structure in the standard.  She had realized within a couple of years of the implementation of the standard that she wrote in 1966, that she had erred in not placing additional points on color.  When the Board decided to remove “condition” from each individual standard (making it a prerequisite for every standard) Jeanne lobbied to have the five points added to Color, but at the time the scare of pancreatitis, identified by weak muscle tone, was predominate in everyone’s mind, and the points were added to muscle tone.  Jeanne indicated that she felt even more strongly about the imbalance between color and structure at the time of our conversation, and asked if I would consider proposing a change to bring the standard more into line with what Jeanne felt would more truly reflect the balance that had always existed in the Siamese breed, that of the need to emphasis color along with type.  I agreed to look at the standard and see if it could be changed to reflect more accurately the ideal that Jeanne wished to maintain.

Jeanne died that winter, and the project was placed on hold due to more pressing concerns of the Breed Council.  I did not forget my promise to her, however, and this spring felt it would be appropriate to look at the standard and see how it could be changed to grant Jeanne’s last request.  I asked opinions of several current Siamese breeders and breeder judges and what evolved was the proposal presented at the Breakfast.

This proposal was well received by the majority of people at the Breakfast, but raised concerns for others.  I would like to address some of the issues raised here.   A primary thread running thru the discussion was the fear of changing a standard that has served us so well for so long.  The change of a standard, particularly one as well crafted as ours, should never be undertaken lightly.    Our standard is a remarkable one.  Since written in 1966 it has been revised less than any other standard ever written for a cat, and has served as a model for most other breed standards that came after.  Jeanne Singer wanted to write something that would reflect the ideal cat, and therefore would stand above the trends of fashion that inevitably come upon a breed from time to time.  But she herself realized that a standard should be flexible enough to change if it did not reflect the true ideal, which is why when she perceived that the standard that she wrote was not balancing the whole overall cat, she felt it was important to bring it back to a more ideal state, and hence proposed this change. 

Another concern that was raised was that this proposal was masking a desire to make color the predominate factor upon which judges would make selections in the Siamese classes.  This is a misconstruing of the proposal, and was never the intent.  There is no change in the color descriptions.  Jeanne herself always recognized that judges should give allowance for shading in older cats, and that there were variations in color range, which were expressed in the color descriptions themselves.  She never felt that preference should be given to one of these color ranges over another and that good color in the Siamese was as much related to clarity of coat and evenness of point color as to any particular shade of body color.  What she was concerned with was that color be given more weight in relation to type.  She felt that the Siamese cat was a balance between the two competing factors, and that the point allocation in the current standard was much more weighted to type as opposed to being balanced between the two factors.

A separate proposal was offered at the Breakfast, which is also included with the standard changes for your consideration, which will affect color.  Several people asked that part of the general color description include “without barring, spots and stripes”.  This will clarify the intent of the word “even” in the color description.  But this change, although a welcome one, is separate from what the shifting of the points from Body to Color is intending to do.    What Jeanne Singer proposed was a shifting of emphasis from type to balance, a proposal that is consistent with her lifelong approach to this breed.

Two other concerns raised have to do with judging.  First, there was the opinion that this will make no difference to the way our cats are judged, and in opposition was the concern that this change will make it harder for our cats to final.  A standard change is actually an opportunity for a breed.  A change brings the standard to the attention of the judges, through seminars and tests, and focuses their attention squarely on that standard.   This is particularly useful for a standard like ours, which has been around for so long that it may be taken for granted.  Judges do review standards when a breed council has altered them, and also study closely standards for new breeds, but probably don’t revisit an existing standard all that often.  This will provide us an opportunity to reeducate them on what our standard is saying about the ideal Siamese.  I also do not believe that it will make it harder to final our cats.  Rather, it will help refocus the attention of the judges on balance in the overall cat.  I think this fear of increasing the difficulty of doing well in the judging ring is partly grounded in the perception that this change also involved a change in our color descriptions.  This is not the intent.  The color descriptions will not be changed, and I would like to remind everyone that these are ideal descriptions.  Just as with type in the standard, they represent the ideal that we would all like to achieve. 

Although it was easy to add 5 points to color, it was more difficult to decide where to take the points.  I presented two examples at the Breakfast.  The first takes the opportunity to redesign the section on Body, looking at it thru the eyes of what is actually being judged in this section.  The second example merely takes points from the various areas, 2 points from Structure and Size, 2 points from Legs and Feet, and 1 point from Tail.  The argument for example 1 is that by redefining this section as Length and Refinement of Boning, Muscle Tone and Tail and Neck, we are putting points to the structural components of our cats that are really being judged.  This redefinition was favored by several of the judges present, who felt that points on things like Leg and Feet were essentially meaningless and do not give them direction in what qualities the Siamese cat should represent.  Most of the members present seemed to also agree, although I am presenting you with both options in order to get the opinion of the full BC.

There was one criticism that I heard about example 1 that I wish to share with you.  Originally the text called for Refinement of Boning, until it was pointed out that this might be construed to mean that we were looking for small cats.  Length was added as a balance, to ensure that we wanted both length and refinement of boning.  Someone else stated that the word refinement should be removed and only length left, but in thinking about that I decided that the opposite could be construed if the category was only Length of Boning.  Our standard does not call for big cats either, and I felt that the two words would balance each other, so that judges would not be looking for either small cats passing for “refined”, or large cats, passing for “long”.  

This balloting is being done to determine if we will place this proposal on our breed council ballot.  There are two things to vote for.  If you are in favor of the proposal to add 5 points to color, then vote yes on number one.  If you do vote yes, then you also need to vote on which example of points on Body you favor, 1 or 2.   If you vote no, then there is no need to vote on either example of Body.   The separate proposal is to add a statement against baring, spotting and stripes in the body color.  You should vote on both of these.

Remember when you consider if this change is necessary, that it was initially proposed by the woman who wrote the standard.  Jeanne Singer was compelled to bring this proposal forward by her deep concern for the ideal Siamese cat.  Jeanne never tried to manipulate the standard so that it represented one style of Siamese at the expense of another, she wrote this standard to represent an ideal.  It has stood the test of time so well because it is grounded in the ideal.  There will always be many expressions of the Siamese cat standard in the show ring, but our standard should always reflect that unattainable ideal.  If Jeanne Singer felt that our standard was unbalanced, I am willing to trust her vision for our breed, because it was always unclouded by personal concerns and always looking out for the future of our breed.   

